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Rt. Hon. Tony Blair MP
10 Downing Street
London 
SW1A 2AA
13 February 2007

Dear Prime Minister,

This week, the International Criminal Court (ICC) is scheduled to release indictments of persons responsible for crimes against humanity and war crimes in Darfur. Waging Peace urges you to ensure that the ICC report is promptly acted upon and that the British Government gives its full backing to the Court and its crucial work.

The UN Security Council referred the situation in Darfur to the ICC in March 2005, after a UN mandated International Commission of Inquiry on Darfur (ICID) concluded that war crimes and crimes against humanity had taken place on a widespread and systematic scale in Darfur. 

Given that Sudanese authorities have been unwilling or unable to prosecute the perpetrators of such atrocities, and given that high ranking government officials are believed to be on the list of potential indictees put forward by the Inquiry, ICC prosecutions are critical in ending the climate of impunity in Darfur and ensuring long-term peace and stability in Sudan.
It is essential that the British Government fully supports the work of the ICC and demonstrates its commitment to no accommodations being made for the architects of the genocide in Darfur. 
In March and August 2006, Sallah Abdallah Gosh, head of the Security and Military Intelligence in Sudan and former associate of Osama Bin Laden was granted a visa to the UK, allegedly for urgent medical reasons. On both occasions, Gosh met with British and American officials to discuss security issues relating to the War on Terror. 
The British Government must no longer entertain friendly relations with masterminds of the genocide. If it is serious about putting an end to the crisis, the Government must instead provide full backing for initiatives such as ICC indictments, which aim to ensure accountability in Darfur.
In the past three years, the British Government has backed numerous UN Security Council Resolutions aimed at bringing an end to the Darfur crisis. Unfortunately the Sudanese Government has been able to systematically violate such resolutions without facing any consequences.

By refusing to use strong action to implement such resolutions, the Security Council is not only eroding its own authority, it is also comforting the Sudanese Government in its belief that it can pursue its genocidal campaign in Darfur unabated.

On the occasion of the second Globe for Darfur day on December 10, you stated that “the terrible suffering of the Darfur people has gone on for far too long. The situation there is totally unacceptable”, further warning that “if rapid progress is not made, we will need to consider alternative approaches, with international partners”.


Waging Peace welcomes your expression of concern about Darfur, as well as your continued support for the African Union Mission in Sudan (AMIS) to which the Government recently contributed £15 million, in addition to £20 million already committed this financial year. Such financial assistance will certainly go a long way in enabling the AU to sustain its peacekeeping operations in Darfur in the coming months.


However, as the humanitarian, security and political situation in Darfur continues to deteriorate, it is time for the Government to back stronger measures aimed at putting an end to the genocide in Darfur. 

In the four years since the beginning of the crisis, 2.5 million civilians have been displaced by the fighting and up to 400,000 have died. In the last six months, insecurity and government-imposed bureaucracy and travel restrictions have meant that the humanitarian situation in Darfur is at its worst ever.
Furthermore, over a month after Sudanese President Al-Bashir’s approval of the three-step plan for the AU-UN hybrid operation, the Government of Sudan has reneged on most of the clauses of the agreement, and the political situation in Darfur shows no sign of improvement.
Even the sixty-day ceasefire signed during US Senator Bill Richardson’s visit to the country has not held. On 22 January, and more recently on 11 February, the AU Ceasefire Commission confirmed reports that Sudanese forces had conducted air raids in northern Darfur, bombing conferences of rebel commanders meeting to unite their positions ahead of the peace talks. Rebel leaders were also targeted in January as they returned to their North Darfur bases from a meeting in neighbouring Chad with Andrew Natsios, the U.S. special envoy to Sudan.

Far from representing the Sudanese Government’s genuine commitment to ending the genocide in Darfur, such diplomatic tactics have simply allowed the Government to continue its military campaign in Darfur, while appeasing critics at home and avoiding criticism internationally that it is obstructing efforts for peace.


As a strong supporter of peace in Darfur, it is crucial that the British Government lead the way in finding a solution to the ongoing crisis. More than ever, it is time for the international community to hold the Government of Sudan accountable to its obligations under the DPA and other agreements and resolutions. 
Instead of issuing yet another series of empty threats, the British Government should use its leverage within the European Union and UN Security Council to impose tougher measures such as individual travel bans and assets freezes, targeted sanctions against the financial institutions, charities and companies that fund the ongoing slaughter in Darfur, as well as the imposing of a no-fly zone over Darfur.

The indictment of individuals who impede the peace process and commit violations of international law are a key aspect of such measures aimed at bringing an end to the genocide in Darfur and allowing for long-term and sustainable peace in the region.

Louise Roland-Gosselin
Director of Waging Peace.
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